
 

 

 

 

 

  February 16, 2012  

 

Margaret A. Hamburg, MD  

Commissioner  

Division of Dockets Management (HFA-305)  

Food and Drug Administration 

Department of Health and Human Services  

5630 Fishers Lane, Room 1061  

Rockville, MD 20852 

 

Re: FDA-2011-N-0898; Applications for Food and Drug Administration Approval to 

Market a New Drug; Revision of Postmarketing Reporting Requirements – 

Discontinuance 

 

Dear Dr. Hamburg,  

 

The American Society of Hematology (ASH) appreciates the opportunity to submit 

comments to the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) on the Interim Final Rule (IFR) 

Applications for Food and Drug Administration Approval to Market a New Drug; 

Revision of Postmarketing Reporting Requirements ï Discontinuance as announced in the 

Federal Register (FDA-2011-N-0898) on December 19, 2011.  ASH commends the FDA 

for developing the IFR and taking an important step to address the urgent problem of drug 

shortages.  ASH supports the changes included in the IFR and believes they will help 

improve FDAôs ability to prevent and mitigate the impact of imminent drug shortages by 

increasing the scope of information that the agency receives regarding discontinuances.  

ASH agrees with the Agency that the broader reporting resulting from the IFR will enable 

FDA to improve its collection and distribution of drug shortage information to physician 

and patient organizations and to work with manufacturers to respond to potential drug 

shortages.  However, the Society has several comments concerning the IFR and specific 

recommendations that are provided below. 

 

ASH represents over 16,000 clinicians and scientists committed to the study and treatment 

of blood and blood-related diseases, including blood cancers such as leukemia, 

lymphoma, and myeloma and a number of nonmalignant illnesses such as anemia 

(including sickle cell disease and thalassemia), thrombosis (including venous thrombosis, 

heart attack and stroke), and bleeding disorders.  The patients our members treat have 

been especially adversely affected by recent shortages.  For example, last year a national 

shortage of cytarabine, an irreplaceable chemotherapy drug essential to the cure of acute 

myeloid leukemia (AML), was reported.  (Cytarabine cures forty percent of patients with 

AML; without cytarabine, the cure rate is zero percent.  This shortage affected thousands 

of patients who were diagnosed with AML and treated in the approximately 6-month 

period when cytabine was out of stock.)  Currently, we are experiencing critical shortages 

of additional drugs for the treatment of leukemia, including: methotrexate injection and 

daunorubicin.  Scores of other leukemia, lymphoma and myeloma patients also faced 

shortages of other life-saving treatments and our sickle cell patients have struggled with a 

lack of access to hydroxyurea, the only approved drug used to treat this disease. 
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